WESTERN NEW YORK ARCHIVISTS

MINUTES OF JANUARY 10, 2008 MEETING
MERCY CENTER, 625 ABBOTT RD., BUFFALO, NY
PRESENT:
Mark Bialkowski, S. Claire, SSMN, S. Patricia Dombrowski, Dennis Frank, S. Ann Louise Hentges, S. Mary Grace Higgins, S. Margaret Mary Hughes, Chana Kotzin, S. Gerald Peterson, S. Joanette Rutkowski, S. Mary Serbacki, S. Marie Stachowiak, Susan Witt
WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS: S. Margaret Mary welcomed everyone to the Mercy Center and we began with a brief prayer.


The MARAC Spring meeting will be held May 1-3 at the Chautauqua Institute; everyone is encouraged to attend this professional meeting taking place in our own backyard.


A number of our members shared that they are involved with planning commemorations of institutional anniversaries:  Sisters Hospital is celebrating 160 years (S. Mary Grace), St. Bonaventure University marks 150 years (Dennis) as do the Sisters of Mercy (S. Margaret Mary), Stella Niagara is 100 years old (S. Mary), and Trocaire College has reached the 50-year point (Mark). 
MEETING TOPIC:  
We had agreed that this meeting would be an opportunity for us to share some of the projects we have been involved with recently.

Susan Witt (Episcopal Diocese Archives) participated last June in a conference connected with the 400th anniversary of the founding of Jamestown; the church commemorated the first Eucharist celebrated in Jamestown in August 1607.  In September the diocesan house held an open house for over 200 people.  Susan had prepared displays in three rooms and saw the event as an opportunity for good archives PR and networking.  This coming April she will do a workshop on the “Importance of Parish Archives and History” for four parishes in Genesee County.  Susan has also done a number of speaking engagements and continues to do research and writing based on the collections.  In June ’08 she will do a joint presentation with the St. Louis archivist in Memphis; topic:  “Getting It, Keeping It, and Giving It Away.”

S. Margaret Mary (Sisters of Mercy) is involved with preparations for the sisters 150th anniversary.  There are many activities planned, including an open house and displays, a commemorative calendar for the sisters.  She has also been providing photographs for numerous projects.

Chana Kotzin (Buffalo Jewish Archives Project) is new to the area and is becoming familiar with the approximately 40 Jewish related organizations around Buffalo which are collecting materials.  The current project is to further document the Jewish community by building on materials which have previously been collected (e.g. Selig Adler’s Archives).  [It was noted that Dr. Adler was, himself, an early attendee at our WNYA meetings.]  In addition to the various collecting organizations, Chana is attempting to fill in the gaps by contacting various individuals.  She has been writing articles for local Jewish publications and has been doing some presentations.  She is currently working on an application for a DHP grant to assist with the project.

Dennis Frank (St. Bonaventure University Archives) is busy as usual.  The university is 150 years old and many projects are stemming from the celebrations.  One of these is the updating of a 1987 trivia book on the university.  He has adapted a series of “games” developed by AASLH historians using “flash programming” to develop a SBU quiz book for on-line use.  Dennis also came prepared with a series of handouts to illustrate some aspects of the “new and improved” trivia quiz book.

S. Ann Louise (Catholic Diocese of Buffalo Archives) had been working on developing some policies for the archives.  She often receives an item, piece of art, etc. and has wondered just how to deal with accepting it into the collections.  Recently she found a diocesan handbook with a sample deed of gift and has been working on updating this.  She has also developed a policy with regard to use of the collections:  permission to use, copy, etc.

This brought about a brief discussion on the importance of having deeds of gift and of informing donors of what such a form means, etc.

S. Mary Serbacki (Province Archives, Sisters of St. Francis, Stella Niagara) has also been involved in a number of projects emanating from an anniversary celebration.  With the 100th anniversary of the founding of Stella there have been a variety of calls for assistance.  Several teachers in the school are working to integrate the celebration into their plans for the year.  The eighth grade especially has been using the archives on a regular basis in conjunction with their library class.  The opportunity for them to use primary sources to prepare a comparative history of the school has proved very interesting.  There are also the usual calls for displays, assistance with a skit performed at the schools annual Arts Night, and conversations with other classes on the history of S.N.  Mary is also writing a series of articles on the foundation and history of Stella for the local paper, The Sentinel.  Another on-going project is being done together with members of the Lewiston Council for the Arts which each summer does an original historical “play” entitled The Marble Orchard which takes place in the local cemetery and tells the story of Lewiston by bringing to life some of its early citizens.  This year The Marble Orchard is coming to the cemetery at Stella Niagara to tell the story of this landmark institution through the voices of some of the sisters, chaplains, and lay friends who are buried there.

S. Mary Grace Higgins (Sisters Hospital) is busy putting information onto the computer in order to provide for easier access.  She is setting up an inventory and contents listing.  She is also working on the 2007 “chronology” of the hospital.


Franciscan Sisters of St. Joseph Archives:  S. Patricia Dombrowski is developing a finding aid which will provide access to information regarding deceased sisters which is found in various collections.  S. Gerald Peterson is working on the photo collection, especially the snapshots in old albums.  She is attempting to provide at least one photo for each sister and is sorting and working on identification.  She has also prepared a calendar of the art work of S. Geraldine Rutkowski.  S. Marie Stachowiak is working on translating from the early Polish records and letters.

S. Claire (Sisters of St. Mary of Namur Archives) has been tracing immigration records, ship’s logs, etc. to find information on the first sisters to come to the U.S.  She is becoming more familiar with such information sources as ancestory.com, the LDS (Mormon) collections, Fultonhistory.com.

Dennis mentioned using the software “Babbelfish” for short translations.


Mark Bialkowski (Trocaire College Archives) has been at the archives since July.  He is currently involved in gathering background information for an upcoming Middle States reaccreditation process for the college.  He is also working on various projects involved with the college’s 50th anniversary.  Mark is busy learning Trocaire history by reviewing annals, etc., and is trying to find the name of the artist of the college seal (S. Margaret Mary thought she could help with that).
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